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MINUTES

BOARD OF GOVERNORS
STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA
TRUSTEE NOMINATING & BOARD PROCEDURES COMMITTEE

BY TELEPHONE CONFERENCE CALL
TALLAHASSEE, FLORIDA

OCTOBER 22, 2009
 
Dr. Zachariah convened the meeting of the Trustee Nominating and Board Procedures Committee of the Board of Governors by telephone conference call, from Tallahassee, at 10:00 a.m., October 22, 2009, with the following members present: Charlie Edwards, Vice Chair; John Dasburg; Sheila McDevitt; Ava Parker; Carolyn K. Roberts; Gus Stavros; and Norman Tripp.  Tico Perez and John Temple also participated in the call.         

1.
Approval of Minutes of Meeting held June 18, 2009

Ms. McDevitt moved that the Committee approve the Minutes of the Meeting held June 18, 2009, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.  
2.
Recommendations to fill Trustee Vacancies; Reports on Applicant Interviews
Dr. Zachariah said that before the Committee began its discussion of the candidates being recommended to fill vacancies on the university boards of trustees, he wanted to describe the process the Committee followed in locating applicants, reviewing the applications, interviewing candidates and bringing the names forward to the Committee for its consideration and approval.  He said he would also describe the process the Committee would follow in its deliberations.  He said he planned to repeat this explanation when the Committee made its recommendations to the full Board.

Dr. Zachariah explained that this Committee, under the leadership of then-Chair Charlie Edwards, developed the Board’s appointment process.  He said the Committee had looked at models used by other governing boards, including North Carolina, to appoint trustees.  He said that Mr. Edwards had worked with Board staff, and had    recommended the process which was approved by the Board in January 2007.  

He said that in accordance with this process, the Committee had announced on July 15, 2009, that there were 21 trustee vacancies that would occur on January 6, 2010.  He said this announcement was widely publicized through media releases, letters to university board chairs and presidents, communications with BOT liaisons, and a posting on the Board’s website.  He said applications were due by August 28, 2009.  He said the Board Office received approximately 200 applications.  He noted that there were 98 applications for the FSU vacancies, and an average of about 11 applications to fill the vacancies at the other universities. 

He explained that as the Committee had filled the FIU vacancy earlier in the year, he had divided the Committee into teams of two or three Committee members who were assigned to review the applications for specific assigned universities.  He said that most of the members of the Committee had two universities for which they reviewed the applications; several members of the Committee had three universities.  He said the Committee had also received verbal and written recommendations and nominations from the University Board Chairs and from the University Presidents.

He said that on September 3, 2009, Committee members had received all the applications which had been submitted for the universities assigned to them.  Each member had been asked to review the applications.  By September 25, each member had been asked to submit to the Corporate Secretary the names of the applicants they were recommending for interviews.  He said the Corporate Secretary had compiled the complete list of interviewees and had advised the members of the university teams of all the candidates who had been selected for interviews.

He said that between September 29 and October 9, 2009, members of the Committee had contacted the selected candidates and had conducted independent telephone interviews with the selected candidates.  Members also made other inquiries to assist their independent deliberations of the background and qualifications of the applicants.  Members of each university team were asked to give the Corporate Secretary the applicants recommended for appointment to the boards in ranked order.  If the ranking was not clear, she requested clarification of the top two names from the team members.


Dr. Zachariah said the names of the candidates recommended to fill the vacancies for each university board of trustees were the individuals identified on the  agenda.  He noted that a large number of well-qualified persons had applied and it had been difficult to narrow the pool down to two candidates for each institution.

Dr. Zachariah thanked the members of the Committee for their careful and thorough review of all the applicants for the trustee vacancies.  He said this was very time-consuming.  He said he appreciated their thoughtfulness in this important task of appointing trustees to the university boards.  He commented that through this process, the Board had assembled a huge talent pool of people interested in the universities and in the State University System.  He encouraged the universities to invite these applicants to become involved.  He said there were many opportunities for service on Alumni Boards, Foundation Boards, and other university activities. He said these individuals had already demonstrated their interest by applying for these positions.  He said he intended to encourage these outstanding people to come back, as there was another class of trustees to be appointed in 2010 for vacancies occurring in January 2011.   
He said as the Committee reviewed the recommendations for each university, he would ask the members who conducted the interviews for that university to comment, to describe their work and the candidates they were recommending to the Committee.      

Dr. Zachariah said he would also ask the members of the full Committee if there were additional applicants from the pool of applicants for each university who should also be considered.  He explained that additional names might be added if the majority of the Committee voted to consider an additional applicant.  He said if necessary, the Committee would vote on a proposed slate to determine the top two candidates. 
Mr. Edwards said he had reviewed all the applicants being recommended for appointment to the several university boards.  He agreed that they were an outstanding pool of applicants.  He said he had considered their qualifications.  He moved that the Committee approve the entire slate of candidates, as presented on the agenda.       

Dr. Zachariah said that he appreciated Mr. Edwards motion, but that out of respect to each university, he recommended that the Committee consider the candidates for each university, one university at a time.  Mr. Edwards concurred, and withdrew his motion.   

University of Florida

Dr. Zachariah said that Mr. Dasburg, Ms. Parker and he had interviewed applicants for the two vacancies at UF.  He recognized Mr. Dasburg.  Mr. Dasburg said the applicants for UF were all well-qualified to serve as trustees.  He said he personally knew Mrs. Carolyn Roberts and Mr. Marshall M. Criser, III, and he was prepared to recommend them both to the full Committee for approval as trustees on the UF Board.  He said he was impressed by the caliber of the other applicants, and he hoped that they would retain their interest in serving as trustees as other openings occurred.  He said he had given this a great deal of thought and was comfortable advancing Mrs. Roberts and Mr. Criser.
Ms. Parker concurred with Mr. Dasburg’s comments about the quality and the commitment of the applicants for the UF vacancies.  She also recommended Mrs. Roberts and Mr. Criser, whom she knew.  She said they were both uniquely qualified to serve as UF trustees.  She encouraged the other applicants to apply again.  
Dr. Zachariah agreed that the UF pool had outstanding candidates.  He said that Mr. Criser and Mrs. Roberts were phenomenal and truly qualified.

No additional applicants were recommended.  Ms. McDevitt moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mrs. Carolyn K. Roberts and Mr. Marshall M. Criser, III, to serve as trustees at UF for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

Florida State University

Dr. Zachariah said that Ms. McDevitt and Mrs. Roberts had reviewed 98 applications for the two trustee vacancies at FSU.  Ms. McDevitt said the review of these applications had been a daunting task.  She said the pool of applicants was excellent.  She said the Chair of the FSU Board, Mr. Jim Smith, had recommended several individuals.  She reported that a total of 14 candidates had been interviewed.  She said she had focused on the talents and qualifications the University had indicated were needed for its Board, including fund-raising and focusing on academic quality.  She said she had also reviewed the applicants’ previous associations with FSU.  

Ms. McDevitt recommended Mr. Mark Hillis and Ms. Margaret A. Rolando to fill the two trustee positions at FSU.  She noted that the Committee had previously interviewed Mr. Hillis and that he had then been one of the top candidates.  She said he had been encouraged to re-apply this time.  Ms. McDevitt said that Ms. Rolando had numerous past associations with FSU.  She said she had given generously to the University and had taught pro bono courses at the College of Law.  She said she was extremely intelligent and would focus on academics.  She added that she was also a personal friend of over 30 years.
Ms. McDevitt commented that in all cases, for all the universities, the names of the candidates who were considered highly ranked had been forwarded to the Governor’s Office for consideration in filling other trustee positions.

Mrs. Roberts said there were so many interested applicants to fill the FSU positions.  She said in her interviews she had found that many were interested in FSU and in the University System, as well.  She said the applicants had much to offer the FSU Board and were prepared to serve.  She agreed that it was an excellent idea to forward the names of other applicants to the Governor’s Office.  She concurred with Ms. McDevitt that Mr. Hillis and Ms. Rolando were her top candidates.
Dr. Zachariah inquired whether any member of the Committee wanted to add additional applicants for consideration by the Committee.  No additional candidates were recommended.
Mr. Stavros commented that when he had served as Chair of the FSU Foundation Board, Mr. Hillis had been an outstanding member of the Foundation Board.  He commended Ms. McDevitt and Mrs. Roberts for their work.

Mrs. Roberts moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. Mark Hillis and Ms. Margaret A Rolando, to serve as trustees at FSU for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

Florida A & M University
Dr. Zachariah noted that there was only one vacancy on the Florida A & M University Board of Trustees.  He said that Mr. Dasburg and Ms. Parker had reviewed the applications for FAMU.  Mr. Dasburg said there were several well-qualified applicants for the FAMU vacancy.  He said he had several excellent interviews. He recommended that Mrs. Marjorie R. Turnbull be named to fill the FAMU trustee position.  He said he was pleased that other applicants were being forwarded to the Governor’s Office.  He said he had been quite impressed by the outstanding qualifications of Ms. LaShonda Holloway.  
Ms. Parker echoed Mr. Dasburg’s comments and agreed that the pool included a number of qualified applicants.  She said that she too recommended Mrs. Turnbull.  She said she would encourage Mr. William Byrd to remain involved.

No additional applicants were recommended.  Mr. Dasburg moved that the Committee accept the recommendation and forward to the full Board Mrs. Marjorie R. Turnbull to serve as trustee at FAMU for a term ending January 6, 2015.  Ms. Parker seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

University of South Florida

Dr. Zachariah said that Ms. McDevitt and Mr. Stavros had reviewed the applicants for the USF trustee vacancies.  Ms. McDevitt said she had interviewed five well-qualified candidates for the two USF trustee vacancies.  She said she had also taken into account recommendations from the USF Board Chair and from President Genshaft.  She recommended that Mr. Brian Lamb and Mr. Harold Mullis, Jr., be named to fill the two USF trustee positions.  She noted that Mr. Mullis had been interviewed for an earlier vacancy to which the Board had named Mr. Gene Engle.  She said that Mr. Mullis was well-known in the community for his contributions over the past 40 years.  She said he had served on the Board of the Tampa General Hospital Foundation and had numerous connections with USF.  She said that Mr. Lamb was an up and coming executive in Tampa who had attended USF.  She said both of these individuals would be outstanding trustees and would bring their different perspectives to service on the USF Board.

Mr. Stavros said that he was impressed by the candidates and the strength of their applications.  He said he had served as a charter member of the USF Board.  He said that he concurred with Ms. McDevitt’s recommendations.  He said that after the Committee had interviewed Mr. Mullis the previous year, he had called him to encourage him to reapply.  Mr. Stavros said he was pleased to recommend him for the appointment this year.  He said he had also been impressed by Mr. Lamb’s credentials. 
No additional applicants were recommended.  Ms. McDevitt moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. Brian Lamb and Mr. Harold Mullis, Jr., to serve as trustees at USF for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

Ms. McDevitt commented that after the process had begun to fill two vacancies, another member of the USF Board had resigned.  She said the Committee would soon begin advertising for this new vacancy in an effort to fill it before the end of this year. 

Florida Atlantic University
Dr. Zachariah said he and Mr. Tripp had reviewed the applicants for the two trustee vacancies at FAU.  Mr. Tripp said the applicant pool was a good group.  He said he knew Mr. Anthony Barbar and Mr. David Feder very well.  He said they were both excellent trustees currently serving on the FAU Board.  He said they were supportive of the Board.  He said the FAU Board Chair, Ms. Nancy Blosser, had asked the Committee to give them utmost consideration for reappointment, particularly during this time of transition.  He said he would encourage the other applicants in the pool to consider applying again.  He recommended the appointment of Mr. Barbar and Mr. Feder. 
Dr. Zachariah concurred. He said these gentlemen were both outstanding members of the FAU Board and he recommended that both of them be re-appointed. 

No additional applicants were recommended.  Mrs. Roberts moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. Anthony Barbar and Mr. David Feder to serve as trustees at FAU for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

University of West Florida

Dr. Zachariah said that Ms. Duncan and Mr. Tripp had reviewed the applicants for the UWF trustee vacancies.  Mr. Tripp said he had interviewed the candidates.  He said Mr. Stephen Riggs and Ms. Bentina Terry were outstanding applicants and would be excellent additions to the UWF Board.  He reported that they had been recommended to the Committee by the UWF Board Chair, K.C. Clark, and by President Bense. 
Dr. Zachariah noted that Ms. Duncan was not able to be on the call, but he had confirmed with the Corporate Secretary that she had also recommended these applicants for the vacancies.  There were no additional applicants recommended.

 Mr. Tripp moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. Stephen C. Riggs and Ms. Bentina C. Terry to serve as trustees at UWF for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Ms. Parker seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

University of Central Florida

Dr. Zachariah said that Mr. Edwards and Mrs. Roberts had reviewed the applications for the UCF trustee vacancies.  Mr. Edwards said the pool included four outstanding applicants, each of whom would make an excellent trustee.  He said that Mr. Dan Webster was a former Speaker of the Florida House, as well as a former Florida Senator.  He had a long history of involvement in the community.  He said that Mr. Ray Gilley was also very active in the community.  He noted that he had also had an excellent interview with Mr. Jim Atchison and hoped that the Governor might review his outstanding credentials.  He said he had given a great deal of thought to the UCF Board, and that he recommended Mr. Webster and Mr. Gilley for the two seats. 
Mrs. Roberts concurred that this was an outstanding pool of applicants and that she had also had excellent interviews.  She said that all of the applicants were prepared to serve.  She said she had spoken with all the applicants not only about their commitment to UCF, but also about the System.  She said she also recommended Mr. Webster and Mr. Gilley for the reasons articulated by Mr. Edwards.  She said they would make valuable contributions to the UCF Board.

No additional applicants were recommended.  Mrs. Roberts moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. Raymond Gilley and Mr. Daniel A. Webster to serve as trustees at UCF for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Edwards seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

Florida International University

Dr. Zachariah said that he and Mr. Dasburg had reviewed the applications for the FIU trustee vacancies.  Mr. Dasburg said this pool of applicants was strong.  He said that after his interviews, he recommended Mr. Michael M. Adler and Mr. Joseph L. Caruncho to serve as FIU trustees.  He noted that he had interviewed Mr. Caruncho during the summer when the Board had filled another FIU position.  He added that he wanted to underscore the strong credentials of Mr. Raul Claure.  He recommended that his application be forwarded for consideration by Governor Crist.
Dr. Zachariah concurred with Mr. Dasburg’s recommendation and said that he had also had excellent interviews with Mr. Adler and Mr. Caruncho.  He added that he also found Mr. Claure to be an outstanding applicant and he encouraged FIU to retain his interest and involvement.  

No additional applicants were recommended.  Mr. Dasburg moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. Michael M. Adler and Mr. Joseph L. Caruncho to serve as trustees at FIU for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Dr. Zachariah seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

University of North Florida

Dr. Zachariah said that Ms. Parker and Mrs. Roberts had reviewed the applicants for the trustee vacancies at UNF.  Ms. Parker said she had interviewed all the applicants and recommended Mr. A. Hugh Greene and Mr. Oscar Munoz.  She said the Board had appointed Mr. Greene to serve the remaining two years of a term.  She said he was a strong member of the UNF Board, and it was appropriate to appoint him to a new full term.  She said Mr. Munoz was very involved in the community and would also be a good member of the Board.
Mrs. Roberts said she had also had excellent interviews and found the applicants to be well-prepared to serve as trustees.  She said the applicants presented strong credentials.  She also recommended Mr. Greene and Mr. Munoz.

No additional applicants were recommended.  Mrs. Roberts moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. A. Hugh Greene and Mr. Oscar Munoz to serve as trustees at UNF for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Ms. Parker seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

Florida Gulf Coast University

Dr. Zachariah said that Ms. Duncan and Mr. Edwards had reviewed the applicants for the trustee vacancies at FGCU.  Mr. Edwards said that Ms. Robbie Roepstorff was the president of a local bank and very involved in the community.  He commented that Mrs. Ann Hamilton was the daughter of Mr. Tommy Howard who had advocated and lobbied for many years for a new university in S.W. Florida.  He said she was also very involved in community activities.  He recommended Ms. Roepstorff and Mrs. Hamilton.
Dr. Zachariah noted that Ms. Duncan was not able to be on the call, but he had confirmed with the Corporate Secretary that she had also recommended these applicants for the vacancies.  There were no additional applicants recommended.

Mr. Edwards moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mrs. Ann H. Hamilton and Ms. Robbie B. Roepstorff to serve as trustees at FGCU for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Ms. McDevitt seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.
New College of Florida
Dr. Zachariah said that Ms. McDevitt and Mr. Stavros had reviewed the applicants for the NCF trustee vacancies.  Ms. McDevitt said there were two truly outstanding applicants in the pool for the New College trustee positions.  She said Mr. William Johnston was a former President of the New York Stock Exchange.  Ms. Felice Schulaner had been a student at New College in the early 1980’s.  She had been a Human Resources executive for the Coach Company and had been able to take early retirement.  She had now moved to Sarasota and had always wanted to become active with New College.  She said both would make outstanding trustees at New College and she recommended them with great enthusiasm.

Mr. Stavros agreed that he had also had outstanding interviews with the applicants recommended by Ms. McDevitt.  He said both presented outstanding credentials to serve New College well.  He also recommended Mr. Johnston and Ms. Schulaner. 
Ms. McDevitt moved that the Committee accept the recommendations and forward to the full Board Mr. William Johnston and Ms. Felice Schulaner to serve as trustees at New College of Florida for terms ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred.

3.
Concluding Remarks and Adjournment

Ms. McDevitt inquired if there were plans for the orientation of these new trustees.  Chancellor Brogan said he was exploring doing this orientation in conjunction with campus orientations by videoconference.

Dr. Zachariah thanked all the members of the Committee for their thoughtful review and consideration of these applicants.  He said all the new trustees would serve the universities and the State University System well.  He expressed his special thanks to Chancellor Brogan and Ms. Bestebreurtje for their assistance with this project.

Chancellor Brogan said the full Board would consider the Committee’s recommendations and take action on them at 1:00 p.m., October 22, 2009.


Having no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m., October 22, 2009.   








__________________________








Zachariah P. Zachariah, Chair
____________________________
Mary-Anne Bestebreurtje, 
Corporate Secretary
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